# China's Foreign Policy Since the 18th National Congress of CPC

# Zhang Qingmin<sup>+</sup>

The rise of China has attracted international attention and global academic interest. The once-a-decade political leadership transition in November 2012, occurred at a time when China had ascended to the world's number two economy, attracted 2,732 reporters — more than 2,300 participants of the Communist Party of China (CPC) 18th National Congress — to Beijing. Predictably, Xi Jinping took over the position of general secretary of the CPC Central Committee and the chairman of the Central Military Committee. With his replacing Hu Jintao as President of China at the National People's Congress in March 2013, Xi has become the de jure supreme leader of China, one of the most powerful leaders in the world.

The power transition coincided with turbulence in China's relations with its neighbors over maritime territorial disputes, as well as unprecedented debate over China's foreign policy both home and abroad. These phenomena have led people to wonder where the new Chinese government will lead the rising country and how a more powerful China will handle its relations with its neighbors. Words such as "aggressive," "assertive" and "arrogant" have been used to describe China's foreign policy

<sup>†</sup> Professor, School of International Studies , Peking University.

has been criticized as too soft and compromising. The Chinese foreign affairs authorities find themselves sandwiched between diametrically opposite criticisms and expectations.<sup>2</sup> How to handle the tug of war between these opposing forces has become a major problem for policymakers.

The new government has been in power now for almost a year. The central leadership has taken a number of diplomatic initiatives and has put forth some new policies regarding China's external affairs. It is now possible to identify the new features within Chinese foreign policy after the 18th Party Congress, to reflect on the reasons for these new features, and to consider possible trends for the near future. In order to do so, this paper starts with describing the main features of China's foreign policy since the 18th Party Congress, illustrating the continuities and changes. Then, it will explain and analyze the major variables that are currently shaping Chinese foreign policy. Finally, this paper will assess the implications of these new characteristics on future Chinese foreign policy under a new generation of leaders.

#### I. CONTINUITIES VS. CHANGES IN CHINA'S FOREIGN POLICY

Unlike many Western countries, where newly-empowered administrations tend to emphasize differences from their predecessors, continuity is the main theme in Chinese politics. Unlike many Western countries, where newly empowered administrations tend to emphasize differences from their predecessors, continuity is the main theme in Chinese politics. First, the speedy and smooth power transition indicates that there should be more continuity than change. As the new state councilor in charge of foreign affairs, Yang Jiechi wrote that China has maintained "the continuity and consistency of its major diplomatic policies" since the

18th National Congress of the Party.<sup>3</sup> Many of the new features of Xi's foreign policy can only be discerned by carefully examining the new administration's foreign policy behaviors.

The most remarkable feature of Xi's foreign policy is its continuity. In other words, many of the new features of Xi's foreign policy are essentially the advancement of the trends that began since China's opening up to the outside world in the early 1980s and after the end of the Cold War. However, they have become more visible since Xi took over power. These trends, moreover, may shed some light on the changing direction of Chinese foreign policy in the future.

The first feature of Xi's foreign policy is that the domestic and foreign policy task of China remains unchanged. The political report to the 18th Party Congress says:

An examination of both the current international and domestic environments shows that China remains in an important period of strategic opportunities of its development, a period in which much can be achieved. We need to [...] seize all opportunities, respond with cool-headedness to challenges, and gain initiative and advantages to win the future and attain the goals of completing the building of a moderately prosperous society in all respects by 2020.<sup>4</sup>

Xi further elaborated on these goals in more explicit terms after the Party Congress that China will march toward two great goals: one is to double both China's GDP and its GDP per capita for its urban and rural residents, realizing a well-off society that benefits a billion plus population by 2020; and the other is to succeed in building a modern socialist country which is rich, democratic, civilized, and harmonious by the 100th anniversary of the PRC.<sup>5</sup> These were later referred to as the "two centenary goals" of economic construction.

Xi has branded the task of economic development with the new term, "Chinese dream," or the "great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation (*Zhonghua minzu weida fuxing*)."<sup>6</sup> During his trips abroad and meetings with visiting foreign guests at home, Xi has expounded the Chinese dream as one of a "strong state, rejuvenation of the nation and the happy life of the people." He conveys that the Chinese dream is closely linked to the dreams of other peoples around the world.<sup>7</sup> Chinese dream is considered "the continuation and development of the important thinking of China's peaceful development in the new era,"<sup>8</sup> a new notion (*linian*) of diplomacy for new times.<sup>9</sup>

With domestic policy continuing to focus on economic development, Chinese leaders have sent out the clear message that the new collective central leadership is committed to reform and opening up, and that China will continue on the path of peaceful development. The initiation of the Shanghai special economic zone demonstrates their strong will and determination in this regard.

Since the focus has not changed domestically, the goal of foreign policy continues to be the creation of a peaceful international environment for China's domestic economic development. This makes maintaining domestic stability more imperative than ever. As the new Foreign Minister Wang Yi said:

The Chinese dream requires a peaceful and stable international and neighboring environment [....] When engaging in diplomacy, we must first and foremost stay focused on serving and promoting the central task of development. We must work more vigorously and effectively to create a sound external environment for completing the building of a moderately prosperous society. We must provide stronger safeguards for addressing problems in sustainable development in China, and for the extension of China's legitimate rights and interests in the world.<sup>10</sup>

To further serve China's domestic economic development, the role of economic diplomacy has become even more prominent in China's overall foreign policy. This is demonstrated by the Foreign Ministry's establishment of a new Department of International Economy.<sup>11</sup> External economic cooperation has been given special attention. A Silk Road Economic Belt in the west and a Maritime Silk Road in Southeast and South Asia were proposed to boost economic cooperation with China's neighbors.

The concept that foreign policy should serve domestic politics is by no means a new one. The very size of China and its history has proven that domestic consideration always prevails over external considerations, and as long as China remains stable no other country can disturb it.<sup>12</sup> What is new today is that major domestic concerns increasingly center on safeguarding domestic stability, which is considered essential for sustaining economic growth. Therefore, a more direct foreign policy task for China is to help maintain domestic stability. Such a concern is also a continuation from the end of the Cold War, when Deng Xiaoping prioritized domestic stability. The first New Year's Day editorial of the *People's Daily* after the end of the Cold War explicitly referred to the reason behind this policy: "[I] t is vital to secure national stability and social stability in order to realize the goal in 1990s [...] without a stable environment, nothing is possible. Stability prevails over everything else."<sup>13</sup> Domestic stability has been upgraded to one of the three "core national interests" since 2010<sup>14</sup> and it is a more salient and immediate task in China's politics and foreign policy today. The money that is spent on domestic stability has surpassed China's military budget since 2010, and its continued increase over recent years has attracted global attention.<sup>15</sup>

There are two sources of domestic instability. One is social unrest; the other is domestic forces that are connected with external anti-China forces, such as terrorist groups. After the Legal Affairs Office of the State Council adopted "Measures on Freezing and Administration of Property Related to Terrorism Activities" in May 2013, the central government elevated China's Anti-terrorist Coordinating Group to Anti-terrorist Leading Group in September 2013.

Another example of the complementarity of continuity and change in China's foreign policy is that, while the overall foreign policy framework remains, the idea of building a new model of big power relations has been introduced. In the first 32 years of the PRC, China's foreign policy framework prioritized socialist countries, while during the years from 1982 to 2002, it emphasized relations with developing countries. Since the beginning of this century, a new pattern of Chinese foreign policy has emerged: relations with developed countries are considered the key, with neighbors as the priority, developing countries as the basis, and multilateral diplomacy as the new arena of China's overall foreign relations.

Since the new government took office in March 2013, President Xi, Premier Li Keqiang and other leaders have attended various major multilateral conferences, paid visits to two dozen countries, and hosted visits by several foreign leaders. These activities reveal the new pattern of Chinese foreign policy characterized by the promotion of a new model of big power relations. In an article published in *Seeing Truth*, State Councilor Yang Jiechi expounded upon this "comprehensive and balanced" layout, explaining that it integrated China's relations with the world's major countries, its neighbors, other developing countries, and multilateral diplomacy.<sup>16</sup>

Relations with major powers are further prioritized in China's foreign policy. Like his predecessors, Xi made his first foreign visit to Russia after he became the President of China. The frequent high-level meetings between the two leaders has deepened strategic trust and enhanced close coordination on major international and regional issues such as Syria, as well as in global economic governance. In his meeting with the U.S. President Barack Obama in June 2013, Xi proposed building a new type of major power relations between the two nations in order to avoid the traditional path of inevitable confrontation. This first face-to-face meeting between the leaders of China and the United States since Xi assumed the presidency in March and Obama won a second presidential term provides a roadmap for Sino-U.S. relations, a close and complex bilateral relationship. China and the European Union (EU) have also expanded areas of cooperation. Upon taking office, Premier Li Keqiang visited Switzerland and Germany to cement bilateral relations with the two countries. In addition, China and Europe have since successfully settled disputes over solar panel trade, thereby stabilizing China's economic relations with its biggest trading partner.

The end of the Cold War brought increased levels of political trust and strengthened economic relations between China and its neighbors. China's two-way trade with its neighbors is greater than its trade with the U.S. and the EU — China's two largest trade partners — put together. Since taking office, President Xi and Premier Li have exchanged visits with leaders of nine out of ten ASEAN member states and four members of the Shanghai Cooperative Organization (SCO). After exchanges of high-level visits with neighbors, the CCP Central Committee held a high-level conference on the diplomatic work on neighboring countries in Beijing, capital of China, on October 25, 2013. The conference,

participated by all members of the Standing Committee of the CPC Central Committee's Political Bureau, is the first of its kind in Chinese history and shows the strategic significance of China's relations with neighbors. Xi said in his speech that dealing with neighboring countries "should have a three-dimensional, multielement perspective, beyond time and space." He emphasized that the basic tenet of diplomacy with neighbors is to treat them as friends and partners, to make them feel safe and to help them develop. More concrete policy is to make neighbors friendlier in politics, more closely economically, and have deeper security cooperation and closer people-to-people ties.<sup>17</sup>

Relations with developing countries have been considered the cornerstone of China's overall foreign relations since 1980s. The new government's foreign policy activities revealed that such policies have not changed. President Xi visited Tanzania, South Africa, and the Republic of Congo in his first trip abroad. During this first trip he stressed China's commitment to cooperation with Africa with sincerity, real results, affinity and good faith.<sup>18</sup> Xi also expressed his desire to establish and develop a comprehensive and cooperative partnership with countries in the Caribbean during his visit to Trinidad and Tobago, Costa Rica, and Mexico, where he held bilateral talks with leaders of eight Caribbean countries.

Multilateral diplomacy has been regarded as a new arena for China's foreign policy, with summit diplomacy as its most active aspect. Fresh progress has been made in China's relations with major international organizations. Wang Yi says that China will continue to maintain the present international order and the universally recognized international norms, while more actively participating in the reform and improvement of the international system. He has remarked that norms governing international relations such as "respect for sovereignty, safeguarding of peace, upholding dialogue, supporting equality and opposing interference, aggression, violence and power politics" are "never outdated and always vibrant, are long-term principles in China's diplomacy."<sup>19</sup>

Strong memories of forming alliances with one superpower against another during the Cold War have led to criticism of a foreign policy framework that lacks an archenemy. The *"taoguang*" *yanghui* (traditionally translated as keep a low profile and bide our time)" strategy that Deng put forward in the wake of the Cold War has been under debate since the late 1990s.<sup>20</sup> More recently, there are growing voices calling for the abandonment of China's foreign

Chinese foreign policy has both changes and continuities in three major aspects: big power relations, policy over unsettled territorial disputes, and policy toward North Korea. policy strategy of non-alignment.<sup>21</sup> The non-alignment framework has been criticized as "lacking coherent and sensible domestic and international" goals.<sup>22</sup> Such criticism of Chinese foreign policy, however, fails to grasp the essence of Chinese foreign policy, which has both changes and continuities in three major aspects, namely, a plan for new model of big power relations, unchanged policy over unsettled territorial disputes, and gradual and subtle changes in China's policy toward North Korea.

The first aspect is China's policy toward the world's only superpower — the United States. History has witnessed major countries, especially emerging powers and established powers, engaging in competition and ending up in confrontation or even conflict. As China rose to become the world's number two economy, concerns about a repetition of the vicious pattern grew. To deflate such concerns, the new Chinese leadership claims they do not subscribe to such a pattern and sincerely hope and are taking measures to reverse the negative trends of China-U.S. relations. During their meeting at the Annenberg Estate, Xi told President Obama that the "vast Pacific Ocean is broad enough to accommodate our two big countries."<sup>23</sup> According to Chinese media, the two sides agreed to work together to build a new model of major-country relationship characterized by "non-conflict and non-confrontation," "mutual respect," and "win-win cooperation."<sup>24</sup>

To reduce America's concern over China's foreign policy, Wang Yi elaborated the new model of big power relations during his first visit to the U.S. He said: "We have never had the strategic intention to challenge or replace the United States' position in the world. We truly wish to work together with the United States and all other countries for peace and common development." As for the competition in the Asian Pacific region, Wang remarked in evermore explicit terms:

China respects the traditional influence and immediate interests of the United States in the Asia-Pacific. We have never thought about pushing the U.S. out of the region. Rather, we hope the United States will play a positive and constructive role in safeguarding peace, stability and development in the Asia-Pacific.<sup>25</sup>

Such a proposal is plausible, not only because of China's sincerity, but because of the disastrous consequences of repeating the past, considering the depth of interdependence between the two powers.

China's interaction with the world can be seen in China's relations with its neighbors, which have both continuities and changes since the leadership took power. The former is seen in China's policy over maritime territorial disputes, a source of major criticism against China's foreign policy. The latter is seen in China's policy on North Korean nuclear issue, which seems to remain unchanged. The maritime territorial disputes between China and its neighbors are not new. An analysis of the root of the disputes is beyond the scope of this paper, but their implications on the new features of Chinese foreign policy will be explored. Unprecedentedly high levels of domestic involvement, including calls for tougher responses to maritime disputes, have been cited as evidence of China's assertiveness.<sup>26</sup> As a result, the official policy, which has not changed, has been overshadowed by the discordant voices and media rhetoric.

As maritime disputes became less heated, it became clear that China's policy on maritime disputes has in fact remained changed. Calls for tough measures are prevalent in Chinese media, and Yang Jiechi's article in *Seeking Truth* emphasizes territorial sovereignty ahead of peaceful settlement.<sup>27</sup> Later, at a CCP Politburo's special study session, Xi said that China must "plan as a whole the two overall situations of maintaining stability and safeguarding rights" (*yao tongchou weiwen he weiquan liangge daju*), giving equal importance to maintaining regional stability and safeguarding China's "maritime rights and interests."<sup>28</sup> Foreign Minister Wang Yi reversed the order of sovereignty and peaceful settlement when he said in his Tsinghua University speech:

China maintains that proper solutions must be sought through dialogue and negotiation on the basis of fully respecting historical facts and international law. We are opposed to actions that might expand and complicate the disputes. Pending the settlement of disputes over maritime rights and interests, parties could shelve differences and engage in joint development.<sup>29</sup>

In September, he reiterated this policy during his speech at the United Nations (UN): Those disputes that cannot be resolved now should be shelved for future resolution. This is our consistent position and practice. On the other hand, we will, under whatever circumstances, firmly safeguard China's sovereignty and territorial integrity and resolutely uphold China's legitimate and lawful rights and interests.<sup>30</sup> The major tune of Xi's speech at the conference on the diplomatic work on neighboring countries is on how to strive for a sound neighboring environment for China's development and how to seek common development with neighboring countries; he hardly talks about safeguard China's sovereignty and territorial integrity. Contrary to the criticism or dramatization of China's assertiveness on these issues, China's policy on maritime territorial disputes has been consistent.

China's foreign policy on North Korean nuclear issue is undergoing quiet and subtle changes, despite the government policy pronouncement remaining the same. China has spearheaded and hosted the Six-Party talks since 2003. Unfortunately, the talks have been suspended due to the unbridgeable differences between the major parties over how to verify steps North Korea should take to end its nuclear program. China's new Ambassador to the U.S., Cui Tiankai, said upon his arrival in Washington D.C. that "our influence over the DPRK (Democratic People's Republic of Korea) may not be as real as what is reported in the media."<sup>31</sup> But evidence shows that the Chinese government has increased pressure on its northeast neighbor after North Koreans conducted rocket launches and the third nuclear test in February 2013.

For the first time, the Chinese Foreign Minister summoned the North Korean ambassador in Beijing. He explained that China was "strongly dissatisfied and resolutely opposed" to the test and urged North Korea to "stop any rhetoric or acts that could worsen situations and return to the right course of dialogue and consultation as soon as possible."<sup>32</sup> In the UN, Beijing joined other countries to support UN resolution 2094 condemning Pyongyang's nuclear test and imposing further sanctions on North Korea. The Vice Chairman of the CCP Military Committee Fan Changlong told the visiting North Korean envoy, Choe Ryong Hae, that tensions surrounding the nuclear issue have "intensified strategic conflicts among involved parties and jeopardized the peace and stability of the peninsula."<sup>33</sup> Related Chinese ministries have notified their agencies to "strictly abide by" the international obligations by earnestly carrying out the UN resolution.<sup>34</sup> Other evidence includes a report that China Construction Bank ceased its business operations with two North Korean banks. Furthermore, Chinese exports to North Korea decreased by 13.8 percent in the first quarter of 2013 to \$720 million. This evidence suggests that China's policy is tilting toward international expectations in handling the troubling North Korean nuclear issue.

The most remarkable features of Chinese foreign policy since the 18th Party Congress are those of with Chinese new leader Xi Jinping. These new features include greater significance attached to national interest in foreign affairs; Xi's active role as diplomatin-chief and "first lady diplomacy"; and Xi's emphasis on the holistic management of foreign affairs.

Since taking office, Xi has attached unprecedented significance to national interest though he continues talking One of the most remarkable features of Chinese foreign policy since the 18th National Congress of CPC is greater significance attached to the national interest.

about win-win reciprocity and convergence points for cooperation. National interest is considered the "bottom line" of Chinese foreign policy. He said that his idea of the Chinese dream "reflects the interest of Chinese nation and Chinese people as a whole."<sup>35</sup> Soon after becoming CPC General Secretary, Xi explained in a high profile conference that, while China will stick to the path of peaceful development, it will never give up its legitimate rights, nor will it sacrifice its core national interests. No country should expect China to trade core interests or expect it to swallow the bitter fruit that jeopardizes our sovereignty, security and development interest.<sup>36</sup> "Resolutely upholding China's core interests" is also emphasized as the bottom line in the implementation of Chinese foreign policy.<sup>37</sup>

National interest is also emphasized as the cornerstone of China's bilateral relations. For instance, Xi told President Obama that the two sides should respect each other's core interests and major concerns to maintain the healthy development of the new phase of Sino-U.S. relations. As for relations with Russia, Xi emphasizes that the two sides should "increase mutual support on issues that concern each other's core interests." On relations with African countries, he emphasizes "common interest" between the two sides and has said that China always remembers the firm support and essential assistance that African countries extended to China on issues concerning China's core national interests and concerns. On relations with other BRICS (Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa) members, Xi discusses the common interests that China shares with them.<sup>38</sup> Thus, "mutual support for each other's core interests, and mutual respect for each other's core interests and major concerns" has become the new cornerstone of China's foreign relations.

The second feature of Xi's foreign policy is his position as diplomat-in-chief, which requires his extensive involvement in and close scrutiny of China's foreign policymaking and implementation. Since his inauguration as president through October 2013, Xi has attended the fifth BRICS Leaders' Meeting in Durban, South Africa; the G20 in St. Petersburg, Russia; the SCO Summit in Kyrgyzstan; as well as the APEC (Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation) summit in Indonesia. He has visited major powers like Russia and the U.S. as well as twelve developing countries. Premier Li Keqiang also participated in the East Asian Summit and visited seven countries including India, Pakistan, Switzerland, Germany, Brunei, Thailand, and Vietnam. The frequency of his foreign visits surpasses all of his predecessors, bringing a new height of diplomat-in-chief or summit diplomacy to China.

The third feature of Xi's summit diplomacy as China's new foreign policy direction is China's "first lady diplomacy," which has witnessed a surge in popularity in China. Xi's wife, Peng Livuan, accompanied Xi to Russia for his diplomatic debut and the BRICS summit, and has been Xi's companion on major diplomatic occasions ever since. Images of her descending armin-arm with Xi from their aircraft have left the world with a fresh impression of new Chinese leaders. A WHO (World Health Organization) ambassador for the fight against AIDS and a longterm advocate for poverty relief and other causes, the Chinese first lady meets with women and children and visits schools and kindergartens. Her actions send the world a positive image of China at a time when China is accused of being too assertive. Although first lady diplomacy has caused more domestic sensation by boosting self-respect and confidence than boosting China's soft power internationally, it cannot be denied that first lady diplomacy will be one of Xi's indelible marks on Chinese diplomatic history.

The fourth feature of Xi's new foreign policy is the greater importance attached to top-level planning, medium-level coordination, and low-level implementation. State Councilor Yang's work reveals that President Xi has repeatedly called for a "holistic management of foreign affairs" and "stronger top-level planning and medium- to long-term strategic planning for China's diplomatic work."<sup>39</sup> For instance, in order to enhance coordinated planning, the National Oceanic Committee was established as a high-level coordinating institution to make national maritime development strategy and overall coordination of important projects over oceanic issues.<sup>40</sup>

The new government also emphasizes medium-level coordination in diplomatic work to ensure unified central leadership over the operations. Yang Jiechi, State Councilor, head of the Foreign Affairs Office, and Secretariat of the Foreign Affairs Leading Group, calls for "balanced considerations, overall planning, unified command and coordinated implementation" in foreign affairs. Central and local governments, non-governmental organizations and all foreign policy-related agencies are required to work together to create synergy, with each performing their respective functions.<sup>41</sup>

The new administration continues institution-building efforts to streamline foreign affairs coordination. For instance, in light of the new demands on diplomatic work, new departments, such as the Department of Boundary and Ocean Affairs, Department of Consular Affairs (Center for Consular Assistance and Protection) and Public Diplomacy Office (within the Information Department), have been set up under the Ministry of Foreign Affairs. Since the 18th Party Congress, foreign affairs-related institution-building has been strengthened. For example, the Anti-terrorism Leading Group was founded, relevant systems and mechanisms have been introduced, and clear-cut regulations have been formulated.

Institution-building is not limited to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs. In light of diverse voices over the troubling maritime territorial disputes, institution streamlining in this regard is another revealing case. Many maritime actors that have stakes in the South China Sea disputes have participated in the wrangling with China's neighbors on their own accord. This has been referred to as nine dragons "stirring up the South China Sea."42 While a Chinese source indicates that more than seventeen departments or agencies from the central government level are involved in oceanic administration.43 To address such a messy situation, the Second Session of the 12th National People's Congress in March 2013 passed a resolution to reorganize the State Oceanic Administration, an increasingly important agency established in 1964. The National Bureau of Oceanography and its China Maritime Surveillance, Coast Guard under the Ministry of Public Security, Fisheries Administration under the Ministry of Agriculture and Antismuggling Police under the Central Customs Administration were combined to form the new State Oceanic Administration in order to "coordinate law enforcement on the high sea and improve institution efficiency." The new administration, which remains

under the auspices of the Ministry of Land and Resources, will be in charge of law enforcement on the sea in the name of China Coast Guard. At the same time, it will accept guidance from the Ministry of Public Security.<sup>44</sup>

Since taking office as general secretary of the Communist Party, Xi has given special importance to policy implementation to ensure that central government policies are carried out accurately. At a conference of the CPC Central Commission for Discipline Inspection in January 2013, he warned that we should be on "guard against and overcome local protectionism and departmentalism. Countermeasures to central government's policy or ignore orders and behavior against the bans are strictly prohibited." "It is definitely forbidden to make choices, fall short of requirements, or seek changes in implementing the decision of the central government."<sup>45</sup>

Foreign policy is a special concern in this regard. As the leader of China's chief foreign policy implementer, Yang has called on diplomats "to follow new trends in strategic planning, to make timely policy adjustments in light of shifting international developments and the changing external environment, and to properly address new issues and problems." He also indicates that "efforts should be made to ensure the smooth exercise of leadership by the Party Central Committee in decision-making, management and specific handling of foreign policy-related affairs so as to realize its strategic intentions in diplomatic work."<sup>46</sup>

### II. Explaining China's Foreign Policy Change

Whether these trends are transitional phenomena or something that will continue in the future is more important than simply looking at the past? To answer this question, the factors that shape these features of China's foreign policy need to be analyzed.

# **Extension of Historical Success**

There are many factors that play a part in China's foreign policy today. The continuation of economic development proves the success of China's economic reform and opening launched by Deng Xiaoping more than thirty years ago. There will be no divergences from this path. The Political Report to the 18th Party Congress expressed in clear terms:

Taking economic development as the central task is vital to national renewal, and development still holds the key to addressing all the problems we have in China. Only by promoting sustained and sound economic development can we lay a solid material foundation for enhancing the country's prosperity and strength, improving the people's well-being and ensuring social harmony and stability. We must unwaveringly adhere to the strategic thinking that only development counts.<sup>47</sup>

The contribution of diplomacy to China's economic success cannot be denied, in spite of criticism of Chinese diplomacy today. For instance, China has not been involved in any war or major military conflict since its reform and opening up in 1979 and its relations with neighbors have improved significantly in the last thirty years, ensuring a peaceful peripheral environment for China's domestic development. During this period of time, China has made great progress in ensuring stable relations with major powers, who are not only China's most important export markets, but also its major sources of foreign investment and technology. They are indispensable to China's economic success. China's relationship with the international community has also improved. The ability to realize the Chinese dream of national rejuvenation will definitely depend upon further success in China's diplomacy.

# The Requirement of Globalization

To a considerable extent, the new foreign policy framework, which does not distinguish friends from foes, is a requirement of globalization. As Wang Jisi, the editor of this volume, once wrote: To have a clear grand strategy, one needs to be clear about the "nation's core interests," the "external forces that threaten them," and the "means to safeguard the interests."<sup>48</sup> The evolution of Chinese foreign policy strategy during the Cold War was centered on who was the major threat to China's security interest at the time — the U.S. and/or the Soviet Union — and was adjusted accordingly. The end of the Cold War resulted in a difficulty in

distinguishing friend from foe. In a globalized and interdependent world, "friends" in one issue area are often enemies or competitors in another. Lack of Cold War style grand strategy is a common phenomenon for most countries, not only for China. Chinese foreign policy has already been going through the process of changing from relationship-oriented areas to functionoriented foreign policy. The fact that

Chinese foreign policy has already been going through the process of changing from relationship-oriented areas to functionoriented foreign policy.

the newly established departments in the Ministry of Foreign Affairs are all function-oriented proves this trend. Xi's emphasis on national interest is testimony to such thinking.

Xi's foreign policy toward the U.S. and Russia epitomizes China's new thinking in foreign affairs. The narrowing power gap between China and the U.S. has added to their mistrust resulting from differences in their political system, ideology, culture, and history.<sup>49</sup> In the eyes of most Chinese, the U.S. pivot to Asia targets and pressurizes China. Xi's choice of Russia as the first leg of his first overseas visit as president was interpreted by some through similar geopolitical lenses. However, from a historical perspective, his predecessors from Mao to Jiang to Hu all made their first foreign visit to Russia. In the economic arena, Sino-Russian trade volume (USD80 billion in 2012) is only a small fraction of that between China and the U.S. (USD500 billion in 2012). Therefore, relations with the U.S. will definitely play a greater role in China's realization of its dream of national rejuvenation. Moreover, the social interdependence between China and the U.S. is far stronger than those between China and Russia. The time and manner of Xi's visit to the two countries reveals that their importance to China lies in different domains. They should not be compared or be connected to a Cold War mentality.

Reduced consensus on China's foreign policy strategy is also a result of China's changing and multiple identities. To define China's "international position" has always been problematic, and China's rise has made it even more difficult. From the

perspective of strength to its geostrategic position to its system of government, China shows dual characteristics: a "strong developing country;" "a major Asian power" but "unable to play a leading role in Asia"; "a socialist power" but "without complete unification of its territory and still under the threat of national separation"; and "a beneficiary, participator and reformer of the existing international order."50 The Chinese leaders are quite clear about their "seeming paradoxical phenomenon," because "uneven growth is still the basic reality in China and a big developing country is still what China is."<sup>51</sup> Foreign Minister Wang Yi said, "Even when China becomes stronger and more prosperous, it will remain a staunch member of the developing world because China and fellow developing countries have a similar past, common development task and ever-expanding shared strategic interests."52 China's "strong yet weak" international position makes it difficult to pursue a simple style of foreign policy strategy that can be characterized in easy terms.

Furthermore, China's gradual and increased involvement in international affairs has complicated its relations with the outside world. China has participated in 24 UN peacekeeping operations and dispatched a total of more than 10,000 peacekeeping personnel, making it an important actor in the international system. China has also hosted the Six-Party talks on the North Korean nuclear issue. At the same, China still clings to the principle of non-interference in international affairs and has been hesitant on the Responsibility to Protect (R2P) principles. Though China is cooperating with the West on many issues and has embraced many of the international norms based on Western diplomatic experience in practice, China has not changed its opposition to the Western-based norms in general. As China gradually integrates with the international community, its foreign policy becomes more subtle and sophisticated with different dimensions and areas; and inconsistency between Chinese foreign policy principles and practice has also increased. Such developments have led observers with different backgrounds to have diverse vet strong views of what China should do, although they might not understand what Chinese foreign policy entails. This is the very reason for foreign policy debate in China. This debate has a negative influence on China's image externally and exerts pressure on Chinese foreign policymaking.

#### The Choice of New Leadership

Xi Jinping and the new CPC Politburo are the first generation of leaders born after the founding of the PRC in 1949. They do not have the historical burden that their predecessors had. They also do not have the same charisma of their predecessors. Mao Zedong and Deng Xiaoping were typical predominant leaders, who had the "ability to stifle all opposition and dissent as well as the power to make a decision alone if necessary."<sup>53</sup> Since the end of the Cold War, power transitions have had to go through a process of "collective inspection, collective decision, the collective handing over of power and the collective taking over of power (集体考察、集体选择、 集体交班、集体接班)."54 Once the power transition is complete, major decisions are made through what Jiang Zemin summarized as "collective leadership, democratic centralism, individual preparation, and decisions made at meetings (集体领导,民主集中,个别酝酿, 会议决定)." In such a system of collective leadership, collective decision and collective responsibility, each member of the Politburo Standing Committee (PBSC) oversees a different functional area, and holistic planning becomes especially important.<sup>55</sup> On the other hand since the new leadership lacks of historical burden, they are able to make changes with China's long lasting relations with North Korea.

Unlike Jiang, who was considered as the "core" (*hexin*, 核心) of the third generation leadership, Xi, like his predecessor Hu, is not a "core" of his generation but simply the General Secretary of the new CPC Central Committee. He does not have the political capital to make the compromise that Mao made on territorial disputes, and he is clear about the disastrous consequence of a war with neighbors. The new Chinese Government with Xi as General Secretary pursues a

The Chinese government led by Xi pursues a balanced foreign policy: to be tough in the face of provocative activities, while sincerely hoping to maintain a peaceful peripheral environment. balanced policy: to be tough in the face of provocative activities (such as those by the Philippines and the Noda government's nationalization of the Diaoyu Islands), while sincerely hoping to maintain a peaceful peripheral environment. China has appeared assertive on the territorial disputes but the policy "sovereignty is ours, shelve disputes and pursue joint development" initiated by Deng Xiaoping has not changed. So long as those neighbors with whom China has maritime territorial disputes do not miscalculate and take more provocative actions against China, it is unlikely that the government would change the status quo.

The first- and second-generation leaders were the founders of the Party and the State, and worked in the center of the Party and the State from the very beginning. They made foreign policy decisions from strategic perspectives. Leaders of Jiang's generation who had experience in both the provincial level and central government were referred to as technocrats.<sup>57</sup> The majority of the 17th Politburo had experience at the local level, but most of them worked at the CPC Central Committee's Secretariat, which is responsible for running the work of the Central Committee, before being elevated to the Political Bureau Standing Committee (PBSC). Only two of the current PBSC members, Xi and Liu Yunshan - who is in charge of ideological affairs — have worked at the secretariat level, and all but Liu Yunshan have been governor or secretary of the Party of more than one province. None of them have experience in foreign affairs. Such backgrounds indicate that they may be short of strategic vision but they are surely more experienced in solving thorny domestic issues and their focus and interests will continue to be domestic. Upon taking office, Xi launched a "mass line" campaign in a bid to crack down on "formalism, bureaucratism, hedonism and extravagance" and to strengthen Party-people relations. This campaign is going on throughout the Chinese government, including the Chinese foreign affairs bureaucracies.

The downside of rich working experience at the local level is a lack of global vision, but the upside is that the officials are more pragmatic and their foreign policy is more down to the ground. Xi quoted Lao Zi — "Running a big country is like cooking a small fish" — to describe his governing style, and his preference for

action instead of talk was emphasized by his statement that "empty talks would lead the country astray, and hard work can rejuvenate the nation."<sup>58</sup> He talks about football on international occasions and has praised the Chinese Malaysian singer Jasmine Leong. Almost immediately after Xi's elevation, he announced a high-profile austerity campaign, attacking the culture of banquets, ceremony, and pomp. Xi's style is more humanistic, and he affords a lot of attention to policy implementation.

The current leadership may not have as much strategic vision as their predecessors. They may be more inward-looking, but are definitely more open-minded with a more global perspective. For instance, Xi himself had the experience of living in Iowa for a two weeks and visited foreign countries when he worked his way up the central government as vice president. In an "age of summit diplomacy,"<sup>59</sup> Xi will not lag behind. As first lady diplomacy becomes a world fashion, China's first lady should not fall behind the times. Summit diplomacy and first lady diplomacy are Xi's own personal style, which manifests his desire to bring China's diplomacy in line with international practice.

## **Results of Bureaucratic Change**

The trends of "professionalization," "cooperative pluralization," "decentralization," and "globalization" that David Lampton discussed a decade ago have further developed and are still exerting influence on Chinese foreign policymaking in different ways. Professionalization undermines the authority of top leaders because many issues in foreign affairs need more expertise than grand strategy to address. Leaders need to consult and persuade rather than simply issue orders for political policies to be implemented.

Cooperative pluralization and decentralization make foreign policy coordination and cooperation more important today. The leading roles played by the Ministry of Commerce, the State Reform and Development Commission and the Ministry of Finance in China's economic and strategic dialogues with its major trading partners indicates that the power of the Foreign Ministry has been eroded by its peers. As reports issued by the Ministry of Communications, Ministry of Commerce and others show, departments of the ministries other than the Ministry of Foreign Affairs are enforcing the UN resolution on sanctioning North Korea. All ministries of the central government have their department of international cooperation, and have seen an increase of staff as their roles expand. They essentially become small departments of foreign affairs in their respective field. Tracking the Foreign Ministry's news briefings, one can easily notice that the spokesperson often says, "I do not have information on this issue" or "please ask relevant agencies responsible." The Foreign Ministry, expected internationally to be responsible for Chinese foreign affairs, is now becoming a mere coordinator.

Not only do they have to share power with their peers, the privileges of the Foreign Ministry are also taken away from the top and bottom. From the top, as the PRC President, State Council Premier, and other top leaders come to the forefront to engage in diplomacy, they are not only foreign policymakers but become foreign policy implementers as well. The Foreign Ministry, which used to enjoy exclusive power over foreign policy implementation, has become a facilitator for diplomacy at higher level instead. From the bottom, more challenges to the power of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs come from local governments, state and private companies, and even individuals. The scope and nature of these issues are simply too broad and complex for the Ministry has been mocked as a "fire extinguisher," as it is often unaware of an issue until it becomes an international focus.<sup>60</sup>

Many of these new actors in foreign affairs have narrow perceptions of China's national interests and rival motives as a result of their varying domestic portfolios and international outreach activities. As the saying goes, where you stand depends on where you sit. Different participators see national interest differently and have different voices. This leads many observers of Chinese foreign policy astray. Some have accused Beijing of lacking "a clear and well-developed policy on many issues, from the disputed islands to North Korea to climate change. Strong rhetoric is often used to compensate for weak or incoherent policies."<sup>61</sup> Others say that China has a well-coordinated foreign policy of "diplomatic threats," "economic sanctions," and "massing coast guard forces" on the maritime territorial disputes.<sup>62</sup>

The fact is that China's foreign policy is neither so well-coordinated that each and every step is an intentional act of the central government, nor is it completely haphazard without a purpose. As one recent paper on this topic aptly concludes, "A fundamental challenge for China's national security decision-making system lies in the conflict between the need for centralization and the

China's foreign policy is neither so well-coordinated that each and every step is an intentional act of the central government, nor is it completely haphazard without a purpose.

diffusion of power (collective leadership) at the top level."<sup>63</sup> This is the very reason why new Chinese foreign policy authorities put so much emphasis on coordination and implementation.

A focus in this regard is on the role of the People's Liberation Army (PLA). Some consider the PLA "a very important interest group" with "its own bureaucratic interests."<sup>64</sup> Others see the PLA as "a conservative, highly nationalistic, [and] confident actor," which "is the main, if not sole, force behind a range of more assertive and/or confrontational actions."<sup>65</sup> Still others consider that the PLA no longer shies away from antagonizing its neighbors and the U.S. by displaying its power.<sup>66</sup> Such views confuse some relentless voices of hawkish military officials, who do not have any say in policymaking, with the Central Military Commission (CMC), which is under the strict leadership of the Party. As China's top military official, CMC Vice Chairman Fan Changlong, said:

We will firmly listen to the directives of the Party, unswervingly insist on the absolute leadership of the Party on the armed forces. Adhering to the directive of the Party and being absolutely loyal and reliable are the supreme political demand of the Party to the armed forces. It is the core of the great tradition, quintessence, and the most treasured thing of our armed forces.<sup>67</sup>

To say the military dictates Chinese foreign policy reflects a failure to appreciate the reality in China.

On the other hand, these views of the Chinese military do reveal a new development in the role of the PLA in China's foreign affairs. In the past, when China was weaker, the military enjoyed autonomy over its own professional and operational details and its influence was mainly confined to the domestic sphere. The military, which had not been constantly involved in international affairs, did not consider international impact in its standard operating procedure (SOP). As the military's power and influence grew, their actions began to have greater international repercussions and now can be seen at times to complicate Chinese diplomacy.<sup>68</sup> This further explains the new administration's emphasis on foreign policy planning, coordination and implementation.

Facing these changing tendencies within China's foreign policy bureaucracy, some observers have raised the idea of establishing a coordinating body resembling the U.S. National Security Council. Such a body, however, will not solve these problems but further complicate Chinese foreign policy. The Chinese decision-making system is very much centered on the CPC Central Committee. The Party's construction is "the soul of diplomatic work"<sup>69</sup> and the "leadership of party is the soul of the military work."70 The CPC Central Committee Politburo and its standing committee are both the highest decision-making bodies and the coordinating bodies for all national affairs, including diplomatic and military. A new kind of bureaucracy will find itself in an awkward position in its relations with the current Politburo. If it is not within the Politburo, it will not have any say on major foreign policy decisions; if it is within, it would have too much overlap with the Politburo and find itself redundant. A better way to address the problem with China's foreign policy today is to elevate the role of the Foreign Ministry, which used to be but is no longer represented at the highest echelons of power in Beijing, so that its voice can be heard and its views taken into account in China's foreign policy decision-making.

#### The Extension of Domestic Social Changes

Domestic politics and China's foreign policy are intimately related in two ways. One is that serving domestic economic construction and maintaining domestic stability is the central task of the foreign policy. The other is that China's foreign policy is an extension of domestic politics, as it is decided by many domestic factors. From the state-owned companies to private entrepreneurs to individual travelers, various Chinese actors outside the government are involved individually or collectively in international affairs. From mass anti-foreign protests to debates on the government's foreign policy, the voices are becoming increasingly pluralized. For the sake of space, this paper will only explore two factors, nationalism and public opinion, which are intimately related to each other.

Nationalism is a popular phenomenon in a globalizing world and a lot of attention has been paid to its role in Chinese politics and foreign policy. Some believe that nationalism is a result of the Chinese government's patriotism campaign after the end of the Cold War. China considers this a misperception, as the Chinese government is strongly in opposition to narrow nationalism that results in irrational actions. What the government encourages is patriotism, the "core of Chinese national spirit." Xi said in his speech after being elected PRC President that the Chinese spirit, "which combines the spirit of the nation with patriotism at the core and the spirit of the time with reform and innovation at the core," is essential for realizing China's dream.<sup>71</sup>

The strongest manifestation of Chinese nationalism is the antiforeign protests on sensitive issues concerning China's national interests. The Chinese government is blamed for instigating and encouraging nationalism and for organizing or approving nationalistic behavior. But the Chinese government categorically denies such allegations, blaming other countries, such as Japan's nationalization of the Chinese Diaoyu Island in 2012, for the root cause of the protests.<sup>72</sup> Whenever anti-foreign protests develop into chaos that destabilizes social order or causes property damage, the government takes measures to curb these protests. In each of the two anti-Japan protests in 2005 and 2012, dozens of people who resorted to extreme actions during the protest were indicted or detained.

Nationalism sometimes proves to be a foreign policy asset that the government can rely on to send a strong signal of a tough policy, and has the potential to strengthen Beijing's diplomatic bargaining power, as the anti-Japan protests in 2005 and 2012 demonstration. At the same time, anti-foreign protests also constrain foreign affairs authorities and deprive them of the opportunities to negotiate and make meaningful and necessary compromises. Moreover, when the protests develop to their extremes, like the chaos following the Japanese government's nationalization of the Chinese territory of the Diaoyu Islands, the Chinese government had to go out of its way to restore domestic stability before putting the bilateral relations back on track. Nationalism is a double-edged sword: on the one hand, it can be useful to the Chinese government, but at the same time it can prove detrimental to China's foreign policy and domestic politics.

Another active and tangible form of nationalism can be seen in books, news interviews, articles in the press, and intellectualparticipated talk shows. These media sources are intended for the attentive domestic public. Some of the views expressed in these broadcast and online media inflame nationalistic sentiment among the public and overstep the government's policy lines, which are consistently more moderate and prudent. Consequently, the central leadership needs to be more active in informing the population of its own views.

The problem of these nationalistic ideas and actions is that their influence goes beyond the domestic sphere, causing negative perceptions of China abroad and having negative effects on its relations with certain countries. The most provocative actions always attract the most public attention. Different forms of nationalism, such as confident nationalism inflated by China's economic success and geopolitical nationalism, are mirrored by alternative manifestations of the "China threat" theory internationally. This, in turn, further fuels Chinese nationalism. Such a vicious circle hinders China's relations with major countries. The biggest danger lies in the possibility that China's relations with some major countries could fall victim to the confrontation fueled by narrow and irresponsible nationalism in China and their counterparts in other countries, such as the right-wing groups in Japan and ultra-conservatives among the U.S. Government leaders, who understand the significance of stable bilateral ties, try to develop sound relations with other countries, while irrational nationalist voices continue to exaggerate the threat from other countries to their own nation and call for confrontational policies in order to increase their domestic credibility and popularity. There are similar manifestations of extreme nationalism in other countries, which in turn respond to Chinese nationalism. Thus, on the one hand, irrational nationalists in different countries demonstrate hate for each other; but on the other hand, they depend on each other to sustain their own popularity and legitimacy. In this sense, nationalism is not only a foreign policy challenge for Chinese leaders but for leaders in other countries as well, thus have a great impact on China's relations with other countries.

A related domestic factor is public opinion, which is becoming increasingly diverse as the value system in China changes. Though public opinion is neither as systematically measured nor valued as in some other countries, its role is undoubtedly on the rise. Some argue that "China's policymakers pay close attention to the media and believe [they] affect what the Chinese public thinks."73 Others say that "public opinion does not shape foreign policy but is shaped by it," and "on foreign policy issues, the Chinese public relies overwhelmingly on the official media for daily information."74 These views are both correct to a certain extent, but are not absolute. As Foreign Minister Wang Yi said in his speech at the Brookings Institute, "In today's world, public opinion has increasingly become a significant factor in shaping or even defining bilateral relationships." But he added that "we also need to lead public opinion in respective countries so that the voices advocating China-U.S. friendship and cooperation will become the mainstream and public support for our relations will grow stronger."<sup>75</sup> The relationship between public opinion and government policy is not a one-way traffic; the two are interactive.

The attentive public is now more engaged in China's foreign policy debates. Foreign policy issues are hot topics for the majority of about 600 million Chinese netizens who express their views and attempt to influence China's politics through online chat rooms, micro-blogs and commercialized media. Public opinion may not change policies on vital political issues, but they establish a boundary of the permissible and public opposition to certain proposals can shape policy. Several construction projects have stalled because opposition from netizens. More than 170 Party officials have been prosecuted as a result of being exposed online. Researches on the role of public opinion in China's Japan policy have found that public opinions have an "effect on the decisionmaking and language of China's foreign policy." Once the public sentiment is mobilized, the terms and tactics, time and directions of Beijing's negotiation all reflect the impact of the general public.<sup>76</sup>

The government is clear about the force and role of the general public. Xi has warned that "winning or losing public is an issue that concern the CPC's survival or extinction."<sup>77</sup> On October 15, the General Office of the State Council issued a notice calling for further information openness to increase governmental credibility by responding to social concern.<sup>78</sup> Government agencies try to understand public opinions on an unprecedented scale. Every government department has units devoted to public opinion research. Opinion monitoring centers have sprung up in new staterun organizations to delve into and interpret the sea of chatter on the Internet. To shape online narrative, China's various government departments have about 60,000 Weibo (micro-blogs) accounts.<sup>79</sup> As foreign policy is one of the most popular topics, the Chinese Foreign Ministry is a front runner in this regard, and now spends a good deal of time and energy managing domestic public opinion on foreign policy issues. The Public Diplomacy Center of the Foreign Ministry was established to communicate directly with the Chinese public to explain China's foreign policy in order to win understanding and support.

Domestic factors have proved to play two roles in Chinese foreign policy: "a double edged-sword" and an "agenda-setting" role. One recent study on this topic revealed that domestic factors have proved to play two roles in China's foreign policy: "a double edged-sword" and an "agenda-setting" role. The Chinese government either plays two level-games or has to go out of its way to coordinate and address the domestic aspects of foreign affairs.<sup>80</sup> The new leadership's emphasis on coordination of both domestic and international situations in foreign affairs is a testimony of the increasing role of domestic politics on China's foreign policy.

#### III. Implications for the Future

The foreign policy of the fifth generation of China's leadership in their first year of office has the following implications for future Chinese foreign policy. There will be more continuities than changes. These continuities include but are not limited to the following aspects: 1) Economic construction will remain the central task of the new administration, reform and opening up will continue; 2) The major task of China's foreign policy will remain the same, i.e., serving domestic economic construction and stability; 3) The framework of China's overall foreign relations that covers diplomacy of both developed and developing countries, diplomacy of neighboring countries and multilateral diplomacy, will not change. China will not change its non-aligned independent foreign policy by entering alliance with any country or group of countries; 4) Foreign policy will be less relationship-oriented and more function-driven. National interest will be a cornerstone and core national interests will be the bottom line in China's foreign policy; and 5) Diplomat-in-chief, first lady diplomacy and other highlevel diplomacy will become prominent, and the role of the Foreign Ministry will continue to decline.

Challenges and uncertainties remain and are on the rise both in terms of the scope of the issues and their complexity. With a collective leadership and the involvement of more actors with different stakes and interests, there will be more voices discussing where China's foreign policy should go, how specific issues should be addressed, and which countries should be relied on. Coordination will become increasingly important and the new leaders need to strike a balance between concern and expectation, challenges and pressures.

The first balance to strike is between opening up and reform on the one hand and maintaining stability on the other. This will have a vital impact on China's foreign policy, which serves its domestic task. It is clear that reform and opening up will continue, but as China's economic reform comes to a critical moment, accumulated problems bring mounting pressure for further reform, including political reform. After taking office, Xi has made inspection tours to both Xibaipo, the revolutionary base, and Shenzhen, the window of China's opening-up drive. He said that the next thirty years of reform and opening up cannot be used to negate the first thirty years; similarly, the first thirty years cannot be used to negate [the changes of] the next thirty years.<sup>81</sup> What Xi did and said, after he became the General Secretary of the Party, indicates that he will continue to adhere to the strategy of "make progress while ensuring stability (*wenzhongqiujin*, 稳中求进)," thereby striking a balance between stability and reform despite increasing difficulties on both fronts.<sup>82</sup>

Regarding the foreign affairs, the new administration shall also try to strike a balance between domestic pressures and international demands. Since they are so diametrically opposed, China finds itself trapped in a dilemma. Satisfying one side will anger the other. The short-term test will be the settlement of maritime territorial disputes. The policies of "acting firmly to uphold our territorial sovereignty and maritime rights and interests while working hard to appropriately handle and resolve disputes with neighboring countries through dialogue and negotiation" or simultaneously maintaining stability and safeguarding rights, seem increasingly difficult if not impossible to implement.<sup>83</sup> This is the urgent foreign policy challenge for the current generation of leadership.

As China's foreign policy emphasizes national interest in international affairs, coordinating and balancing the different interests and demands of different actors, agencies and areas within China — such as the military and civilians; economic, political and security interests; upholding justice while pursuing other interests; and demand for tough foreign policy principles and demand for diplomatic flexibility — will become routine. Coordination is easier to emphasize in theory than to implement in practice.

China's influence on the world and the world's influence on China are both unprecedented phenomena. While I have focused on how domestic changes affect China's foreign policy, one should not overlook the fact that the responses from other countries to a rising China, their appreciation of China's national interests and the formulation of their China policy are equally if not more important factors than domestic politics in a globalizing world.

3 Yang Jiechi, "Xin xingshi xia zhongguo waijiao lilun he shijian chuangxin" (Innovation in China's Diplomatic Theory and Practice under New Situation) [新形势下中国外交理论和实践创新], in *Qiu Shi (Seeking Truth)*, No. 16, 2013. Its English version is published as "Implementing the Chinese Dream," in *National Interest*, September 10, 2013, http://nationalinterest.org/commentary/implementing-the-chinese-dream-9026?page=4.

4 Hu Jintao, "Firmly March on the Path of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics and Strive to Complete the Building of a Moderately Prosperous Society in All Respects — Report to the 18th National Congress of the Community Party," November 8, 2012.

5 "Xi Jinping, neizheng waijiao xin silu" (Xi Jinping, New Thinking on Domestic Politics and Foreign Policy), [习近平:内政外交新思路], People's Daily (overseas edition), April 5, 2013.

6 "Chengqian qihou, jiwang kailai" (Inheriting the Past and Ushering in the Future) [承前启后 继往开来], *People's Daily*, November 30, 2012.

7 "Xi Jinping tong meiguo zongtong aobama gongtong huijian jizhe" (Xi Jinping and American President Obama Meeting with the Press) [ 习近平同美国总统奥巴马共同会见记者 ], http://news. xinhuanet.com/politics/2013-06/08/c\_116092643.htm.

8 Yang Jiechi, "Implementing the Chinese Dream."

9 Wang Yi, "Tansuo zhongguo tese daguo waijiao zhilu" (Exploring the Path of Major-Country Diplomacy with Chinese Characteristics), [ 探索中国特色大国外交之路 ], June 27, 2013.

10 Wang Yi, "Exploring the Path of Major-Country Diplomacy with Chinese Characteristics."

11 http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_chn/wjb\_602314/zzjg\_602420/gjjjs\_612534/.

12 Pan Wei, "Zhonghua bu ziluan, wuren ke luanhua" (No One Can Lead China to Chaos if China Is Not Destabilized Itself) [中华不自乱, 无人可乱华], *Global Times*, April 25, 2013.

13 "Manhuai xinxin yingjie jiushi niandai" (Moving toward the 1990s with Confidence) [ 满怀信 心迎接九十年代 ], *People's Daily*, January 1, 1990.

14 The first one is the fundamental system and state security; next is state sovereignty and territorial integrity; and third is the continued stable development of the economy and society. Dai Bing-

<sup>1</sup> Zheng Wang, "Does China Have a Foreign Policy?" New York Times, March 2013.

<sup>2</sup> Le Yucheng, "Guoji xingshi fengyun jidang, zhongguo waijiao chengfeng polang" (International Situation Is Constantly Changing, Chinese Diplomacy Braves the Wind and Waves) [国际形势 风云激荡,中国外交乘风破浪], http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/chn/pds/ziliao/zyjh/t888263.htm.

guo, "Jianchi zou heping fazhan daolu" (Adhering to the Road of Peaceful Development) [坚持走和 平发展道路], People's Daily, December 7, 2010; The Information Office of the State Council, China's Peaceful Development, September 2011.

15 Xu Kai, Chen Xiaoshu, and Li Wei'ao "Gonggong anquan zhangdan" (The Bill for Public Security) [公共安全账单], *caijing*, No.11, 2011.

16 Yang Jiechi, "Implementing the Chinese Dream."

17 "Wei woguo fazhan zhengqu lianghao zhoubian huanjing, tuidong woguo fazhan gengduo huiji zhoubian guojia" (Striving for a Good Peripheral Environment for Our Country's Development, Making China's Development Benefit More Neighboring Countries) [为我国发展争取良好周边环境,推动我国发展更多惠及周边国家], *People's Daily*, October 26, 2013.

18 Yang Jiechi, "Implementing the Chinese Dream."

19 Wang Yi, "Exploring the Path of Major-Country Diplomacy with Chinese Characteristics."

20 Dingding Chen and Jianwei Wang, "Lying Low No More? China's New Thinking on the Tao Guang Yang Hui Strategy," *China: an International Journal* 9, 2 (Sept. 2011), pp.195-216.

21 Feng Zhang, "China's New Thinking on Alliances," *Survival*, Vol. 54, No. 5, October-November 2012, pp. 129-148.

22 Robert A. Manning and Banning Garrett, "Does China Have a Strategy? Modern China or Dystopia: Alternate Futures?" PacNet no.29, April 30, 2013. Also see Zheng Wang, "Does China Have a Foreign Policy?" *New York Times*; Deng Yuwen, "How to Understand China's Foreign Policy," http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2013/04/23/how\_to\_understand\_china\_s\_foreign\_policy.

23 Wang Yi, "Toward a New Model of Major-Country Relations between China and the United States — Speech by Foreign Minister Wang Yi at the Brookings Institution," September 20, 2013; Yang Jiechi, "Implementing Chinese Foreign Policy."

24 Ibid.

25 Ibid.

26 "Zhongguo gongzhong dui nanhai zhengduan de taidu diaocha baogao" (Survey on Chinese Public's Attitude toward South China Sea Disputes) [中国公众对南海争端的态度调查报告], http://opinion.huanqiu.com/1152/2012-05/2679784.html.

27 Yang Jiechi, "Implementing Chinese Foreign Policy."

28 Xi Jinping, "Jinyibu guanxin haiyang, renshi haiyang, jinglue haiyang, tuidong haiyang qiangguo jianshe buduan qude xin chengjiu" (Further Promoting Interest in Ocean, Understanding of the Ocean, Management of the Ocean, Promoting for New Achievement in Building a Strong Maritime Country) [进一步关心海洋认识海洋经略海洋,推动海洋强国建设不断取得新成就], People's Daily, August 1, 2013.

29 Wang Yi, "Exploring the Path of Major-Country Diplomacy with Chinese Characteristics."

30 Wang Yi, "China at a New Starting Point, Statement by H. E. Mr. Wang Yi, Minister of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China at the General Debate of the 68th Session of The United Nations General Assembly, New York, September 27, 2013."

31 Cui Tiankai, "Beijing's Brand Ambassador, a Conversation With Cui Tiankai," *Foreign Affairs*, July/August 2013, http://www.foreignaffairs.com/discussions/interviews/beijings-brand-ambassador.

32 "Yang Jiechi jiu chaoxian disanci heshiyan xiang chaofang tichu yanzheng jiaoshe" (Yang Jiechi Lodged a Solemn Representation to North Korea over Its Third Nuclear Test) [杨洁篪就朝鲜第三 次核试验向朝方提出严正交涉], People's Daily, February 13, 2013.

33 "North Korean Envoy Delivers Letter to China's President," *South Morning Post*, Saturday, May 25, 2013,

34 Ministry of Communication Department of International Cooperation, "Notice on Implementing the UN Resolution 2087," April 17, 2013, at http://www.mot.gov.cn/zizhan/siju/guojisi/ duobianhezuo/guojiheyue/201309/t20130929\_1490252.html; Ministry of Commerce, Ministry of Industry and Information, General Customs Administration, State Atomic Energy Agency, Announcement No. 59, 2013 "List of Materials and Technology That Are Prohibited to Export to [North] Korea" [商务部工业和信息化部海关总署 国家原子能机构公告 2013 年第 59 号 关于禁止向朝鲜出口的 两用物项和技术清单公告], http://www.mofcom.gov.cn/article/b/c/201309/20130900317772.shtml.

35 "Chengqian qihou, jiwang kailai" (Inheriting the Past and Ushering in the Future) [承前启后, 继往开来], *People's Daily*, November 30, 2012.

36 "Xi Jinping: Genghao tongchou guonei guoji liangge daju, hangshi zou heping fazhan daolu de jichu" (Xi Jinping: Better Coordinated Domestic and International Situation, Strengthening the Basis for Peaceful Development) [习近平:更好统筹国内国外两个大局 夯实走和平发展道路的基础], http://news.xinhuanet.com/politics/2013-01/29/c\_114538253.htm.

37 Yang Jiechi, "Implementing Chinese Foreign Policy."

38 Xi Jinping, "jianding buyi zou heping fazhan daolu, jianding buyi cujin shijie heping yu fazhan" (Firmly Stick to the Road of Peaceful Development, Unswervingly Promoting World Peace and Development) [ 坚定不移走和平发展道路, 坚定不移促进世界和平与发展 ], http://news.xinhuanet. com/politics/2013-03/19/c\_115083820.htm.

39 Yang Jiechi, "Implementing Chinese Foreign Policy."

40 "Guowuyuan ni chongxin zujian guojia haiyang ju" (The State Council Plans to Rebuild State Oceanic Administration) [国务院拟重新组建国家海洋局], http://www.soa.gov.cn/xw/hyyw\_90/201303/t20130311\_24405.html.

41 Yang Jiechi, "Implementing Chinese Foreign Policy."

42 International Crisis Group, Stirring Up the South China Sea, Asia Report N°223 – April 23, 2012.

43 State Oceanic Administration Research Group of Oceanic Development Strategy, *China's Ocean Development Report*, Beijing: Oceanic Press, 2012.

44 "The State Council Plans to Rebuild State Oceanic Administration."

45 "Xi Jinping: Juebu yunxu shang you zhengce xia you duice" (Xi Jinping: Ignore Orders and Behavior against the Bans Are Strictly Prohibited) [习近平:决不允许"上有政策、下有对策"], http://news.xinhuanet.com/politics/2013-01/22/c\_114460744.htm.

46 Yang Jiechi, "Implementing Chinese Foreign Policy."

47 Hu Jintao, "Firmly March on the Path of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics."

48 Wang Jisi, "China's Search for a Grand Strategy: A Rising Great Power Finds Its Way," Foreign Affairs, March / April 2011, No. Vol. 90, p. 68.

49 Kenneth Liberthal and Wang Jisi, *Addressing U.S.-China Strategic Distrust*, John L. Thornton China Center Monograph Series · Number 4 · March 2012.

50 Wang Jisi, "The International Positioning of China and the Strategic Thinking of Keeping Low Profile but Playing a Due Role," *China International Studies* No. 27, March/April 2011, pp.4-21.

51 Speech by Foreign Minister Wang Yi at the 37th Foreign Ministers' Annual Meeting of the G77.52 Ibid.

53 Margaret G. Hermann, "How Decision Units Shape Foreign Policy: a Theoretical Framework," *International Studies Review* 3, No. 2 (2001), p. 56.

54 Hu An'gang, zhongguo jiti lingdao tizhi (China's Collective Leadership System) [中国集体领导体制], Beijing: China's People's University Press, 2013, p. 87.

55 Jiang Zemin, "Speech at the Symposium to Celebrate the 78th Anniversary of the Founding of the Chinese Communist Party," June 28, 1999.

56 Hu An'gang, China's Collective Leadership System, p. 148.

57 David Lampton, "China's Foreign and National Security Policy-Making Process: Is It Important and Does It Matter," in Lampton, David M., ed. *The Making of Chinese Foreign and Security Policy in the Era of Reform*, (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2001), pp. 1-35

58 "Kongtan wuguo, shigan xingbang" (Empty talks would lead the country astray, and hard work can rejuvenate the nation) [空谈误国 实干兴邦], *People's Daily*, December 4, 2012.

59 Jan Melissen, "Summit Diplomacy Coming of Age," Discussion Papers in Diplomacy, Netherland Institute of International Relations Clingendael, ISSN 1569-2981.

60 Deng Yuwen, "How to Understand China's Foreign Policy."

61 Zheng Wang, "Does China Have a Foreign Policy?"

62 Robert Sutter and Chin-Hao Huang, "China's Maritime Stance Shifts with Tides," *Asia Times Online*, July 7, 2013, available at http://www.atimes.com/atimes/China/CHIN-01-190713.html, November 6, 2013.

63 Sun Yun, "Chinese National Security Decision-Making: Process and Challenges," The Brookings Institution, May 2013, p. 3.

64 Cheng Li, "China's Midterm Jockeying: Gearing Up for 2012 (Part 3: Military Leaders)," China Leadership Monitor, No. 33, June 2010.

65 Michael D. Swaine, "China's Assertive Behavior Part Three: The Role of the Military in Foreign Policy," China Leadership Monitor, No. 36, p. 1.

66 Linda Jakobson and Dean Knox, "New Foreign policy actors in China," SIPRI, Policy Paper, September 2010, p. vii.

67 "Zhongyang junwei zhaokai xuexi guanche dangde shibada jingshengongzuo bushu hui" (The Central Military Commission Holding Conference on Planning and Implementing the Spirit of the 18th Party Congress) [中央军委召开学习贯彻党的十八大精神工作部署会], http://news.xinhuanet. com/politics/2012-11/17/c\_113711707.htm.

68 Sun Yun, "Chinese National Security Decision-Making: Process and Challenges," p. 18.

69 Song Tao [vice foreign minister] "Zhulao waijiao hun, shixian zhongguo meng" (Consolidate the Soul of Diplomacy, Realizing China's Dream) [ 铸牢外交魂, 实现中国梦 ] in *Party Building* [ 党建 ], http://theory.people.com.cn/n/2013/0527/c83855-21629657.html.

70 "Laolao bawo dang zai xin xingshi xia de qiangjun mubiao" (Firmly Grasping the Party's Goal on Military Construction under New Circumstance) [ 牢牢把握党在新形势下的强军目标 ], *People's Daily*, March 12, 2103.

71 Xi Jinping, "Speech at the First Session of 12th National People's Congress," *People's Daily*, March 18, 2013.

72 "Foreign Minsitry Spokesperson Hong Lei Meeting the Press on September 19, 2012," http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_chn/fyrbt\_602243/jzhsl\_602247/t971176.shtml.

73 Susan Shirk, ed., Changing Media, Changing China, 2011, pp. 247, 226.

74 Sun Yun, "Chinese Public Opinion: Shaping China's Foreign Policy, or Shaped by It?" http:// www.brookings.edu/opinions/2011/1213\_china\_public\_opinion\_sun.aspx?rssid=foreign%20policy.

75 Wang Yi, "Toward a New Model of Major-Country Relations between China and the United States."

76 James Reilly, Strong Society, Smart State: The Rise of Public Opinion in China's Japan Policy, (New York: Columbia University Press, 2012), pp. 21, 3.

77 "Xi: Winning or Losing Public Is an Issue That Concerns the CPC's Survival or Extinction."

78 The Notice can be accessed at http://politics.people.com.cn/n/2013/1015/c1001-23204203.html.

79 Simon Denyer, "In China, Communist Party takes unprecedented step: It is listening," *The Washington Post*, August 2, 2013.

80 Zhang Qingmin, "Zhongguo duiwai guanxi de guonei guanli he neiwai tongchou" (Domestic Administration and Intermestic Coordination of Chinese Foreign Relations: Domestic Factors and Chinese Foreign Policy) [中国对外关系的国内管理和内外统筹], Shijie jingji yu zhengzhi (World Economics and Politics) [世界经济与政治], No. 8, 2013, pp. 117-138.

81 Xi Jinping, "Haobu dongyao jianchi he fazhan you zhongguo tese shehuizhuyi" (Unswervingly Sticks to and Develops the Road of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics) [毫不动摇坚持和发 展中国特色社会主义], *People's Daily*, January 6, 2013.

82 "Jianchi wenzhong qiujin, fenli zashi kaiju" (Making Progress While Ensuring Stability, Making Effort to Have a Sturdy Start) (editorial) [坚持稳中求进 奋力扎实开局(社论)], *People's Daily*, December 17, 2012.

83 Xi Jinping, "Further Promoting Interest in Ocean," People's Daily, January 1, 2013.